

1

Teignbridge District Council Policy for the granting of Discretionary Non-Domestic Rate Relief

Version Control

Version	Version date	Revised by	Description
1	September 2017	LM	Policy
2	September 2017	DA	Sign Off
3	September 2017	LM	Amendments AS
4	October 2017	LM	Amendments AS
5	November 2017	LM	Amendments AS
6	March 2019	LM	Full update of policy
7	April 2020	LM/DA	Full update of policy including COVID 19 reliefs

Contents

1.0	Purpose of the Policy	7
2.0	Mandatory Relief - Legislative Background	
	Charity Relief	8
	Rural Rate Relief	
3.0	Discretionary Relief – Legislative Background	10
	Introduction	10
	The Council's general approach to granting Discretionary Relief	11
	Discretionary Rate Relief for that amount	12
	The Council's approach to granting Government led Discretionary Relief schemes	12
4.0	Effect on the Council's Finances	14
5.0	Discretionary Relief - EU State Aid requirements	16
	State Aid rules up to 31st March 2020	16
	State Aid Rules from 1 st April 2020	16
6.0	Administration of Discretionary Relief	17
	Applications and Evidence	17
	Granting of relief	17
	Variation of a decision	18
7.0	Scheme of Delegation	19
	Granting, Varying, Reviewing and Revocation of Relief	19
	Reviews	19
	Appeals	19
8.0	Reporting changes in circumstances	20
9.0	Fraud	20
Арре	endix A	21
Disc	retionary Relief – Mandatory Relief recipients	22
	General Explanation	22
	Charity registration	
	Use of Premises – wholly or mainly used	23
	Offices, administration and similar premises	23
	Charity shops	23
Gran	ting of Mandatory Relief - the Council's Policy	24
	Charity Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients, the Council's Policy for granting discretiona	ry relief.
	endix B	
Disc	retionary Relief – Non-Profit Making Organisations including Recreation	
	General explanation	
	Access to clubs	28
	Social Welfare	28

Discretionary Relief - Non-Profit Organisations including Social / Welfare / Cultural – the	
Council's Policy	29
Appendix C	31
Discretionary Relief - Rural Rate Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients	32
What are the qualifying criteria for Mandatory Relief?	32
What rural settlements exist within the Teignbridge District Council's area?	
What is the definition of a General Store?	33
What is the definition of a Public House?	33
What is the definition of a Petrol Filling Station?	33
What is the definition of a Food Shop?	
What are the qualifying criteria for Discretionary Relief?	33
Rural Rate Relief – Mandatory Relief recipients, the Council's Policy for granting discretiona	-
relief	
Appendix D	
Discretionary Relief - Premises within Rural Settlements	
Benefit to the local community	
Rural Rate Relief – the Council's Policy for granting discretionary relief	
Appendix E	
Discretionary Relief - Localism Act 2011	
Discretionary Relief – Localism Act 2011	
General explanation	
Discretionary Relief – Localism – the Council's Policy	
Appendix F	
Local Newspaper Relief	
General Explanation	
Eligibility criteria	
Local Newspapers	41
Office Space	
Amount of Relief	
Local Newspaper Relief – the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief	41
Appendix G	
Supporting Small Businesses Relief	42
General Explanation	
Who is eligible for the relief and how much relief will be available?	
Recalculation of relief	44
Other Reliefs	44
Supporting Small Businesses Relief - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief	45
Appendix H	46
Public House Relief	46
General Explanation	47
Eligibility criteria	47

Other Reliefs	47
Public House Relief – the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief	47
Appendix I	48
Discretionary Business Rate Relief Scheme	48
General Explanation	49
Consultation	50
State Aid	50
Decisions by the Council	50
Discretionary Business Rate Relief Scheme- the Council's policy for granting discretionary i	
Applications for relief under this scheme	
Amount of Relief	
Variation and amendment of relief under the scheme	
Appendix J	
Retail Discount	
General Explanation	55
Who is eligible for the relief?	55
i. Hereditaments that are being used for the sale of goods to visiting members of the pu	
	55
ii. Hereditaments that are being used for the provision of the following services to visitin members of the public:	-
iii. Hereditaments that are being used for the sale of food and/ or drink to visiting mer	
of the public:	
i. Hereditaments that are being used for the provision of the following services to visiting	
members of the public:	•
ii. Hereditaments that are not reasonably accessible to visiting members of the public	
How much relief will be available?	
Retail Discount – the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief	
Appendix K	
Expanded Retail Discount Scheme (2020/21)	
General Explanation	
Who is eligible for the relief?	59
How much relief will be available?	62
Expanded Retail Discount - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief	63
Appendix L	64
Nursery Discount Scheme (2020/21)	64
General Explanation	65
Who is eligible for the relief?	
How much relief will be available?	
Nursery Discount – the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief	
Appendix M	67

Section 49 - Hardship Relief	67
General explanation	
Section 49 Hardship Relief - the Council's Policy	
Appendix N	69
Section 44A – Partly Occupied Hereditaments	69
General explanation	70
How will the relief be provided?	70
Section 44a Partly Occupied Hereditaments – the Council's Policy	70

1.0 Purpose of the Policy

- 1.1 The purpose of this policy is to determine the level of discretionary relief and related areas to be granted to certain defined ratepayers within the Council's area. The policy includes all changes effective from 1st April 2020 and includes all extended reliefs due to the COVID-19 crisis. The Council is keen to support businesses during the crisis, as far as possible.
- 1.2 The Local Government Finance Act 1988 and subsequent legislation requires the Council to grant mandatory relief for premises occupied by Charities and similar organisations that own or occupy them wholly or mainly for charitable purposes. Likewise, certain premises situated within a rural settlement area will be eligible for mandatory relief. Powers have also been granted under the Localism Act 2011, which allow for the granting of discretionary rate relief to any premises where the Council feels the granting of such relief would be of benefit to the local community.
- 1.3 In addition to the above, Central Government is keen that in certain cases, assistance should be provided to businesses who have had increases in their rate liability due to the revaluation of premises in April 2017. In these cases, and where the Council meets Central Government guidelines, grants are available under section 31 of the Local Government Act 2003.
- 1.4 Whilst the Council is obliged to grant relief to premises, which fall within the mandatory category, the Council also has powers to grant discretionary relief and reductions to ratepayers, subject to certain criteria being met. In the case of the new reliefs, some guidance has been issued by Central Government outlining actions expected to be taken by local authorities. This policy includes Government guidance where appropriate but also looks to target discretionary relief in line with the Council's priorities.
- 1.5 This document outlines the following areas:
 - Details of the criteria for receiving Discretionary Reliefs for all relevant areas;
 - The Council's policy for the granting of all types of Discretionary Reliefs;
 - Guidance on granting and administering the reliefs and awards;
 - European Union requirements including provisions for State Aid; and
 - The Council's Scheme of Delegation.
- 1.6 Where organisations apply for relief they will be granted (or not granted) relief or reductions in line with the following policy.

2.0 Mandatory Relief - Legislative Background

Charity Relief

- 2.1 The powers relating to the granting of mandatory¹ and discretionary relief are given to the Council under the Local Government Finance Act 1988². Charities and Trustees for Charities are only liable to pay one fifth of the Non-Domestic Rates that would otherwise be payable where property is occupied and used wholly or mainly for charitable purposes. This amounts to mandatory relief of 80%. For the purposes of the Act, a charity is an organisation or trust established for charitable purposes, whether or not it is registered with the Charity Commission. The provision has been extended under the Local Government Act 2003 (effective from 1st April 2004) to registered Community Amateur Sports Clubs (CASCs). Full details of the mandatory provisions are given later within this policy.
- 2.2 In the case of charity shops, the premises must meet the criteria laid down by section 64 (10) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 which states that the premises are to be treated as used for charitable purposes at any time it is wholly or mainly used for the sale of goods donated to the charity and the proceeds of goods (after any deductions for expenses) are applied for the purpose of the charity.
- The Council has discretion to grant relief of up to a further 20% for these mandatory cases under its discretionary provisions.

Rural Rate Relief

- From 1st April 1998, under powers originally granted to the Council by the Local Government and Rating Act 1997³, certain types of business in rural settlements, with a population below 3000 may qualify for mandatory rate relief of 50 per cent. Businesses that qualify for this relief are the sole general store and the sole post office in the settlement, provided it has a Rateable Value of up to £8500; any food shop with a Rateable Value of up to £8500; and the sole pub and the sole petrol station in the settlement provided it has a Rateable Value of up to £12500.
- 2.5 From 1st April 2017 onwards, Central Government has indicated that it wants all authorities to give 100% relief to premises that receive mandatory rural rate relief. The legislation enabling this will not be forthcoming until 2020 and therefore it has indicated that where the additional 50% is granted, a section 31 grant will be made available to the Council. This is dealt with further

¹ S43 & S45 Local Government Finance Act 1988

 $^{^{2}}$ S47 & S48 Local Government Finance Act 1988

³ LGFA 1988, s.47, as amended by Sch. 1 to the Local Government and Rating Act 1997

- within this policy and the Council will automatically grant the additional 50% discretionary relief where appropriate.
- 2.6 Where businesses in rural settlements have a Rateable Value of up to £16,500 **and** are not in receipt of mandatory relief, the Council may decide to give up to 100 per cent discretionary relief if it is satisfied that the business is of benefit to the community and having regard to the interests of its Council Taxpayers.

3.0 Discretionary Relief - Legislative Background

Introduction

- 3.1 The original purpose of discretionary relief was to provide assistance where the property does not qualify for mandatory relief, or to 'top' up cases where ratepayers already receive mandatory relief.
- 3.2 Over recent years and particularly since 2011, the discretionary relief provisions have been amended to allow authorities the flexibility to provide more assistance to businesses and organisations.
- 3.3 The range of bodies, which are eligible for discretionary rate relief, is wide and not all of the criteria laid down by the legislation will be applicable in each case.
- 3.4 Unlike mandatory relief, ratepayers are obliged to make a written application to the Council. The Council will expect all businesses to make applications in such a format as is required (which may vary from time to time) and for the business to provide such information and evidence as required in order to determine whether relief should be awarded.
- 3.5 The Council is obliged to consider carefully every application on its merits, taking into account the contribution that the organisation makes to the amenities within the authority's area. There is no statutory appeal process or Tribunal against any decision made by the Council although, as with any decision of a public authority, decisions can be reviewed by Judicial Review. The authority will however, upon request, review decisions made. Details of the internal review process are given within this policy.
- 3.6 Granting of the relief falls broadly into the following categories:
 - Discretionary Relief Charities who already receive mandatory relief.
 - b. Discretionary Relief Premises occupied by organisations not established or conducted for profit whose main objects are charitable or are otherwise philanthropic or religious or concerned with education, social welfare, science, literature or the fine arts or premises occupied by organisations not established or conducted for profit and wholly or mainly used for purposes of recreation;
 - c. Discretionary Relief Rural Rate Relief premises that already receive mandatory relief;
 - d. Discretionary Relief Rural Rate Relief premises not receiving mandatory relief but of benefit to the local community and less than £16,500 RV;
 - e. Discretionary Relief Granted under the Localism Act 2011 provisions;
 - f. Local Newspaper Relief (from 1st April 2017 until 2025);
 - g. Local Public House Discount (from April 2017);

- h. Supporting Small Businesses Relief (from 1st April 2017 for a period of five years or until business pay their full rate charge or their transitional rate charge (calculated in accordance with the Non-Domestic Rating (Chargeable Amounts) (England) Regulations 2016)); and
- i. Discretionary Business Rates Relief Scheme (from 1st April 2017 for a period of up to four years);
- j. Retail Discount Relief (from 1st April 2019 for a period of one year);
- k. Extended Business Rates Discount Relief (from 1st April 2020 for a period of one year);
- I. Nursery Discount (from 1st April 2020 for a period of one year);
- m. Hardship Relief (Section 49); and
- n. Section 44A Part occupied Relief.
- 3.7 The decision to grant or not to grant discretionary relief is a matter purely for the Council.

The Council's general approach to granting Discretionary Relief

- 3.8 In deciding which organisations should receive discretionary rate relief, the Council has considered the following factors and priorities:
 - a. The awarding of relief will be in line with the Council's vision and values The organisation will need to demonstrate how its use of business property contribute to the Council's priorities.
 - b. Be equitable and balance the wider interests of the community with the resources made available by the Council Tax payer;
 - c. Be clear and transparent;
 - d. Set out, as far as possible, objective criteria rather than subjective judgements for the award of Discretionary Relief;
 - e. Offer stability to those organisations receiving relief;
 - f. Any award should support business, charities, organisations and groups that help to retain services in the Council's area and not compete directly with existing businesses in an unfair manner;
 - g. The award should help and encourage business, charities, organisations, groups and communities to become self-reliant;
 - h. Awarding discretionary relief should not distort competition or significantly change the provision of services within the Council's area;
 - Priority shall be given to organisations which are wholly-based in Teignbridge, or which
 provide a significant support service to Teignbridge residents. Where the organisation's
 customer/client base comes from largely outside the Council's boundaries relief is unlikely
 to be awarded unless the ratepayer can demonstrate a specific and unequivocal benefit to
 Teignbridge residents in particular;
 - j. The use to which the premises are put. Does the use directly benefit Teignbridge residents or does it support the organisation e.g. administrative offices? Uses which directly benefit Teignbridge residents will be more likely to receive assistance;

- k. What effect the award of rate relief will have upon the organisation and the impact on the organisation if the relief were to be refused. The Council is more likely to award relief if the organisation can show that failure to award the relief will have a significant impact on its service provision and consequently the Council's ability to achieve its own objectives.
- I. Whether the organisation has high levels of reserves. The Council is unlikely to award relief to an organisation which has reserves exceeding one year's expenditure/one year's losses.
- m. To enable appropriate organisations to start, develop or continue their activities, which deliver outcomes to the community and that also relate to the priorities of the Council, which without granting discretionary relief they would be unable to do;
- n. To assist the Council in delivering services which could not be provided otherwise;
- o. The decision whether to award Discretionary Charity Relief in respect of occupation of business rated properties is quite separate from grant determinations. However, the Council will have regard to grant decisions (in particular where Council Grants have been reduced recently) when making discretionary rate relief decisions.
- p. If an organisation is in receipt of a grant from the Council this will be considered in relation to any additional discretionary relief being applied for, however a decision to award grants does not mean that the Council is bound to award discretionary relief, either in full or in part;
- q. Where an organisation has recently lost grant funding or had a grant award reduced, this will be taken into account when considering the organisation's finances as above;
- r. To ensure that the financial impact of awarding discretionary business rate relief is justified in terms of the local outcomes achieved by the organisation receiving it;
- s. The Council reserves the right to refuse relief if the organisation does not meet the Council's priorities; and
- t. Since March 2020, provide assistance to ratepayers suffering from the effects of the COVID-19 crisis.
- 3.9 Where any reduction or remission is granted to a ratepayer under S49 Local Government Finance Act 1988 (where hardship is proven to the Council), then there will be no requirement to grant Discretionary Rate Relief for that amount.
- 3.10 In certain cases, the order in which relief is granted is specified. Mandatory relief shall be granted in all cases where the criteria is met irrespective of whether discretionary relief can be granted or not.

The Council's approach to granting Government led Discretionary Relief schemes

3.11 Over the past few years, a number of schemes have been led by Central Government but without specific legislative changes. These are administered under S47 of the Local Government Finance

Act 1988 and guidance is often provided. The Council is keen to support such initiatives especially where they are designed to help local businesses and will look to maximise both the reliefs given as well as maximise any grants receivable. However, the Council reserves the right to vary its approach where thought appropriate.

4.0 Effect on the Council's Finances

4.1 The granting of discretionary relief will, in the main, involve a cost to the Council. Since the change to the funding for Non-Domestic Rating in April 2013, the effect of the relief is complex. From 1st April 2019, Devon authorities are piloting a 75% Business rates retention scheme which broadly means that business rates income is apportioned between Central and Local Government as follows:

Two Tier Authorities	75% Scheme
Central Government	25%
Devon County Council	34%
Devon & Somerset Fire and Rescue Service	1%
District /Borough Councils	40%

- 4.2 Any amounts granted prior to 1st April 2013 and continuing since that date will be included in the Council's baseline within the Business Rates Retention Scheme. For any amounts granted for similar cases after 1st April 2019, the costs of the relief will be borne in accordance with the Business Rates Retention Scheme shown above. This also applies where mandatory relief is granted.
- 4.3 Where Central Government leads an initiative, grants are often available through section 31 of the Local Government Act 2003. This is not automatic and Central Government will look to the Council to adopt the recommended approach when granting in these areas

Appendix	Relief Type	Granted after 1st April 2019	
	Charity Relief		
A	Discretionary relief granted to Mandatory Relief recipients	40% borne by the Council	
В	Non-profit Making Organisations including Sports Clubs and societies	40% borne by the Council	
	Rural Rate Relief		
С	50% Discretionary relief granted to Mandatory Rural Relief recipients	Section 31 Grant	
D	Other premises within a rural settlement under £16500 RV	40% borne by the Council	
	Localism		
E	Discretionary Relief granted to ratepayers generally and not covered by any other section	40% borne by the Council	

Appendix	Relief Type	Granted after 1 st April 2019	
	Local Newspaper Relief		
F	Discretionary Relief granted to local newspapers meeting the criteria (From 1st April 2017 until 2025)	Section 31 Grant	
	Public House Discount		
G	Discretionary Relief granted to public houses meeting the criteria (From 1st April 2020)	Section 31 Grant	
	Supporting Small Business Relief		
Н	Supporting Small Businesses Relief (from 1st April 2017 for a period of up to five years if conditions are met.	Section 31 Grant	
	Discretionary Business Rates Relief		
	Scheme		
I	Discretionary Business Rates Relief Scheme (from 1st April 2017 for a period of up to four years)	Section 31 Grant up to a maximum level set by Central Government. Once the maximum has been reached any additional amount is borne 40% by the Council	
J	Retail Discount	Some Total of the Country	
	The Retail Discount Scheme (from 1st April 2019 for a period of one year)	Section 31 Grant	
	Extended Business Rates Discount Relief		
K	Extended Business Rates Discount Relief (from 1st April 2020 for a period of one year)	Section 31 Grant	
	Nursery Discount		
L	Nursery Discount (from 1 St April 2020 for a period of one year)	Section 31 Grant	
М	Hardship Relief		
	Partial or full relief for cases of hardship where it would be reasonable to do so having due regard to the interests of council taxpayers	40% borne by the Council	
N	S44a Part Occupied Relief		
	Discretionary relief where premises are part occupied and part unoccupied for a short term	40% borne by the Council	

5.0 Discretionary Relief - EU State Aid requirements

State Aid rules up to 31st March 2020

- 5.1 European Union competition rules generally prohibit Government subsidies to businesses. Relief from taxes, including non-domestic rates, can constitute state aid. The Council must bear this in mind when granting discretionary rate relief.
- Rate relief for charities and non-profit making bodies is not generally considered to be state aid, because the recipients are not in market competition with other businesses. However, where other bodies receive relief and are engaged in commercial activities or if they are displacing an economic operator or if they have a commercial partner, rate relief could constitute state aid.
- Relief will be State Aid compliant where it is provided in accordance with the De Minimis Regulations (1407/2013)⁴. The De Minimis Regulations allow an undertaking to receive up to €200,000 of De Minimis aid in a three-year period (consisting of the current financial year and the two previous financial years).
- Where the relief to any one business is greater than the De Minimis level, then permission will need to be obtained from the European Commission. In such cases the matter will be referred to the Department for Communities and Local Government (now MHCLG) for advice and then referred back to the Council for consideration. It will be for the ratepayer to provide confirmation as to whether the State Aid provisions apply to them.
- In all cases, where discretionary relief is to be granted or where liability is to be reduced, when making an application, ratepayers will be required to provide the Council with sufficient information to determine whether these provisions are applicable in their case.

State Aid Rules from 1st April 2020

5.6 From 1st April 2020, the Government's assessment is that, given the impact of COVID-19 in the sectors receiving the relief, that the Expanded Retail Discount 2020/21 and Nursery Relief is not State Aid. The Government has considered this matter in discussions with the European Commission and is content with this analysis following those discussions. Local Authorities should provide the relief to all eligible properties.

 $^{^4\,}http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ.do?uri=OJ:L:2013:352:0001:0008:EN:PDF$

6.0 Administration of Discretionary Relief

6.1 The following section outlines the procedures followed by officers in granting, amending or cancelling discretionary relief and reduction. This is essentially laid down by legislation⁵

Applications and Evidence

- 6.2 All reliefs must be applied for. Application forms are available both in hard copy and electronic format. The relevant application forms are available from the Council. The Council will specify how applications are to be received and this may vary from time to time.
- Organisations are required to provide a completed application form plus any such evidence, documents, accounts (normally the last two years), financial statements etc. necessary to allow the Council to make a decision. Where insufficient information is provided, then no relief will be granted. In some cases, it may be necessary for officers to visit premises and we would expect organisations claiming relief to facilitate this where necessary.
- 6.4 Applications should initially be made to the Revenues and Benefits Service and will be determined in accordance with Section 7 of this policy.
- 6.5 The Council will provide this service and provide guidance free of charge. Ratepayers are encouraged to approach the Council direct and NOT pay for such services through third parties. Applications will be accepted from ratepayers only.

Granting of relief

- 6.6 In all cases, the Council will notify the ratepayer of decisions made.
- 6.7 Where an application is successful, then the following will be notified to them in writing:
 - The amount of relief granted and the date from which it has been granted;
 - If relief has been granted for a specified period, the date on which it will end. (It should be noted that reliefs are granted for the period specified in the appropriate Appendix and may vary from a day to a full financial year);
 - The new chargeable amount;
 - The details of any planned review dates and the notice that will be given in advance of a change to the level of relief granted; and

⁵ The Non-Domestic Rating (Discretionary Relief) Regulations 1989

- A requirement that the applicant should notify the Council of any change in circumstances that may affect entitlement to relief.
- 6.8 Where relief is not granted, then the following information is provided, again in writing:
 - An explanation of the decision within the context of the Council's statutory duty; and
 - An explanation of the appeal rights (see below).
- 6.9 Discretionary relief is to be granted from the beginning of the financial year in which the decision is made or when liability begins whichever is the later. Since 1997 decisions can be made up to 6 months after the end of the financial year for which the application was made. In such cases, the Council *may* backdate its decision.
- 6.10 A decision to award discretionary relief and how much relief is given is normally only applicable to the financial year for which the application is made. However, the Council reserves the right to grant relief for any other period as appropriate.
- 6.11 A fresh application for discretionary relief will be necessary for each financial year **or** at such timeperiod as the Council determines.

Variation of a decision

- 6.12 Variations in any decision will be notified to ratepayers as soon as practicable and will take effect as follows:
 - Where the amount is to be increased due to a change in rate charge (excluding rateable value increases) or a change in the Council's decision which increases the award – this will apply from a date determined by the Council as appropriate;
 - Where the amount is to increase for any other reason, it will take effect at the expiry of a financial year unless it is granted for a fixed period;
 - Where the amount is to be reduced due to a reduction in the rate charge or liability including any reduction in rateable value, awarding of another relief or exemption this will apply from the date of the decrease in rate charge; and
 - Where the amount is to be reduced for any other reason, it will take effect from a date determined by the Council as appropriate;
- 6.13 A decision may be revoked at any time however; a one year period of notice will be given and the change will take effect at the expiry of a financial year.

7.0 Scheme of Delegation

Granting, Varying, Reviewing and Revocation of Relief

- 7.1 All powers in relation to reliefs are given under the Local Government Finance Act 1988, the Local Government and Rating Act 1997, the Local Government Act 2003 and the Localism Act 2011. However section 223 of the Local Government Act 1992 allows for delegation of decisions by the Council to Cabinet, Committees, Sub-Committees or Officers.
- 7.2 However, any application which is considered to be of a significant nature or the amount to be awarded exceeds £4,000 (unless a renewal or an award made under a funded Government-led relief scheme, will be subject to consultation with the relevant Portfolio Holder, Executive or Committee prior to final determination.
- 7.3 Applications that are refused will, on request, be reconsidered if additional supporting information is provided or the refusal is subsequently considered to be based on a misinterpretation of the application.

Reviews

7.4 The policy for granting relief will be reviewed annually or where there is a substantial change to the legislation or funding rules. At such time, a revised policy will be approved by the S151 Officer and Finance Portfolio Holder.

Appeals

- 7.5 Where the Council receives an appeal from the ratepayer regarding the granting, non-granting or the amount of any discretionary relief, the case will be reviewed by the Service Lead Revenue, Benefits and Customer Support. Where a decision is revised then the ratepayer shall be informed, likewise if the original decision is upheld.
- 7.6 Where the ratepayer wishes to appeal the decision of the Service Lead Revenue, Benefits and Customer Support the case will be considered by the S151 Officer and the Portfolio Holder whose decision on behalf of the Council will be final.
- 7.7 Ultimately the formal appeal process for the ratepayer is Judicial Review although the Council will endeavour to explain any decision fully and openly with the ratepayer.

8.0 Reporting changes in circumstances

- Where any award is granted to a ratepayer, the Council will require any changes in circumstances which may affect the relief, to be reported as soon as possible or in any event within 21 days of the change. This will be important where the change would result in the amount of the award being reduced or cancelled e.g. where the premises comes unoccupied or is used for a purpose other than that determined by the Council as eligible for relief.
- Where a change of circumstances is reported, the relief will, if appropriate, be revised or cancelled as appropriate. Where any award is to be reduced, the Council will look to recover the amount from the date the change of circumstances occurred.

9.0 Fraud

9.1 Where a ratepayer falsely applies for any relief, or where the ratepayer provides false information, makes false representation, or deliberately withholds information in order to gain relief, prosecutions will be considered under the Fraud Act 2006.

Appendix A

Discretionary Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients

Discretionary Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients

General Explanation

- A.1 S43 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 allows mandatory relief (80%) to be granted on premises if the ratepayer is a charity or trustees for a charity and the premises are wholly or mainly used for charitable purposes. No charge is made in respect of unoccupied premises where it appears that when next in use it will be used wholly or mainly for those purposes.
- A.2 The legislation has been amended by the Local Government Act 2003 (effective from 1st April 2004) to include registered⁶ Community Amateur Sports Clubs (CASC). These organisations can now receive the mandatory (80%) relief.

Charity registration

- A.3 Charities are defined within the legislation as being an institution⁷ or other organisation established for charitable purposes only or by persons administering a trust established for charitable purposes only.
- A.4 The question as to whether an organisation is a charity may be resolved in the majority of cases by reference to the register of charities maintained by the Charity Commissioners under s.4 of the Charities Act 1960. Entry in the register is conclusive evidence. By definition, under the Non-Domestic Rating legislation, there is no actual need for an organisation to be a registered charity to receive the relief and this has been supported by litigation⁸, however in all cases the organisation must fall within the following categories:
 - trusts for the relief of poverty;
 - trusts for the advancement of religion;
 - trusts for the advancement of education; and
 - trusts for other purposes beneficial to the community, but not falling under any of the preceding heads.
- A.5 Certain organisations are exempted from registration generally and are not required to make formal application to the Charity Commissioners these are:
 - the Church Commissioners and any institution administered by them;

⁶ Registered with HMRC as a CASC

⁷ S67(10) Local Government Finance Act 1988

⁸ Income Tax Special Commissioners v Pemsell (1891)

- any registered society within the meaning of the Friendly Societies Acts of 1896 to 1974;
- units of the Boy Scouts Association or the Girl Guides Association; and
- voluntary schools within the meaning of the Education Acts of 1944 to 1980.
- A.6 The Council will consider charitable organisations, registered or not, for mandatory relief.

Use of Premises - wholly or mainly used

- A.7 Irrespective of whether an organisation is registered as a charity or not, the premises **must** be wholly or mainly used for charitable purposes. This is essential if any relief (either mandatory or discretionary) is to be granted. In most cases this can be readily seen by inspection, but on occasions the Council has had to question the actual use to which the premises are to be put. In some cases, it will be necessary for the Council to inspect any premises fully.
- A.8 Guidance from the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) has stated that in the case of 'mainly', at least 51% must be used for charitable purposes whether of that charity or of that and other charities
- A.9 The following part of this section gives details on typical uses where relief may be given plus additional criteria that have to be satisfied. The list is not exhaustive but gives clear guidance on premises for which mandatory relief can be granted *and therefore* premises which may be equally considered for discretionary rate relief.

Offices, administration and similar premises

- A.10 Premises used for administration of the Charity include:
 - Offices:
 - Meeting Rooms; and
 - Conference Rooms.

Charity shops

- A.11 Charity shops are required to meet additional legislative criteria if they are to receive mandatory relief. Section 64 (10) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 provides that a property is to be treated as being wholly or mainly used for charitable purposes at any time if, at the time, it is wholly or mainly used for the sale of goods donated to a charity and the proceeds of the sale of the goods (after any deduction of expenses) are applied for the purposes of the charity.
- A.12 In order to ascertain whether an organisation meets these requirements, inspections may be made by an officer of the Council when an application is received

Granting of Mandatory Relief - the Council's Policy

A.13 Where the criteria for awarding mandatory relief are met, the rate charges shall be calculated in accordance with the legislation reducing the liability of ratepayers for each day that the criteria are met.

Charity Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients, the Council's Policy for granting discretionary relief.

- A.14 The Council will consider applications for a discretionary rate relief top up from charities based on their own merits, on a case-by-case basis.
- A.15 In determining the application, the following matters will be taken in to consideration:
 - 1. How the charity supports and links into the Council's corporate vision and priorities;
 - 2. The purpose of the charity and the specific activity carried out within the premises for which the relief is requested;
 - 3. Whether the charity operates at a local or national level and where appropriate, the local and national funding streams and financial position of the charity. The Council is keen to ensure that the organisation provides significant benefit to local residents of Teignbridge; and
 - 4. For charity shops an award of relief will normally be the exception rather than the rule. The shop will be considered for relief only where all goods for sale are donated or are own logo items and all the other qualifying criteria set down in the policy is satisfied. If it is decided to award relief, shops in primary trading areas will receive 15% top-up and those in secondary trading areas will receive 20% top up.
- A16 The Council is keen to support businesses that have a critical role to play in the local economy and to assist the Council in meeting the Corporate aims and values.
- A.17 In the case of registered Community Amateur Sports Clubs, the key criteria in determining the application will be:
 - 1. The ratepayer occupies the whole hereditament;
 - 2. Relief cannot be granted in respect of premises that are occupied by the Council or precepting authority;
 - 3. How the CASC supports and links into the Council's corporate vision and priorities;
 - 4. The membership and fee structure, and whether the CASC is accessible to all residents, including whether there are concessions for certain groups, for example people on a low income or young people under 18;
 - 5. Membership numbers and the number and percentage of these members that are local residents:
 - 6. If the CASC has due regard to equality issues and if it actively encourages members from under-represented groups, for example black and minority ethnic residents, people over 50

- and people with disabilities;
- 7. Whether facilities are available to the wider community regardless of ability; and
- 8. If the CASC runs a bar or food provision: the level of income from this activity and how this money is used; and whether the CASC operates at a local or national level and where appropriate, the local and national funding streams and financial position of the CASC.
- A.18 The Council wishes to support and enable appropriate businesses to start, develop and continue with their operations that deliver outcomes directly related to the Council's aims and vision. In the main, this will be done through other means rather than granting discretionary relief. There may be occasions where applications are made for such relief or where a package of measures, including discretionary relief, are appropriate in supporting businesses. This would need to be in accordance with any limitations in respect of state aid.

Appendix B

Discretionary Relief - Non-Profit Making Organisations including Recreation

Discretionary Relief - Non-Profit Making Organisations including Recreation

General explanation

Non-Profit

- B.1 The legislation⁹ allows the Council to grant discretionary relief where the property is not an *excepted* one and all or part of it is occupied for the purposes of one or more institutions or other organisations none of which is established or conducted for profit and each of whose main objects are charitable or are otherwise philanthropic or religious or concerned with education, social welfare, science, literature or the fine arts.
- B.2 Relief cannot be granted to any premises occupied by the Council, or any town, parish council or major Precepting Authority (excepted premises).
- B.3 A number of issues arise from the term 'not established or conducted for profit'. This requires the Council to make enquiries as to the overall purpose of the organisation although if surpluses and such amounts are directed towards the furtherance or achievement of the objects of the organisation then it does not necessarily mean that the organisation was established or conducted for profit.¹⁰

Sporting Organisations

- B.4 Ideally all recreation clubs should be encouraged to apply for Community Amateur sports Club (CASC) status, which would automatically entitle them to 80% relief. The relief granted to CASCs is covered earlier within this policy.
- B.5 Recreation clubs can also apply to the Charity Commissioners for registration as a Charity (thereby falling under the mandatory provisions for 80% relief) where they meet the following conditions:
 - a. The promotion of community participation in healthy recreation and by the provision of facilities for the playing of particular sports; and
 - b. The advancement of the physical education of young people not undergoing formal education.
- B.6 Where sports clubs do not meet the CASC requirement, and are not registered charities, discretionary relief can be granted (0-100%) where the property is not an *excepted* one, it is

⁹ S47 Local Government Finance Act 1988

wholly or mainly used for purposes of recreation and all or part of it is occupied for the purpose of a club, society or other organisation not established or conducted for profit.

Access to clubs

- B.7 Guidance issued by the DCLG also requires the Council to consider access to clubs within the community before granting discretionary relief. Golf clubs are unlikely to be awarded discretionary relief. For other cases the level of rate relief will be assessed by way of a point scoring system, taking into consideration the following:
 - Whether the membership is open to all sections of the community;
 - The percentage of club members that are Teignbridge residents;
 - Whether the club/organisation is affiliated to a Country/National Governing Body of Sport;
 - Whether the club/organisation has an adopted constitution;
 - Whether the facilities are available to groups other than members;
 - Whether the club has a current sports development plan;
 - Whether the club has a training and development programme for coaches;
 - Whether the club/organisation is committed to working with the District Council to enhance sport and recreational opportunities; and
 - Whether the premises include a bar facility
- B.8 Membership should be open to all sections of the community. There may be legitimate restrictions placed on membership which relate for example to ability in sport or to the achievement of a standard in the field covered by the organisation or where the capacity of the facility is limited, but in general membership should not be exclusive or restrictive.
- B.9 Membership rates should not be set at such a high level as to exclude the general community. However, membership fees may be payable at different rates that distinguish the different classes of membership such as juniors, adults, students, pensioners, players, non-players, employed and unemployed.
- B.10 In general, the club or organisation must be prepared to show that the criteria by which it considers applications for membership are consistent with the principle of open access.
- B.11 The Council also asks the following question to help establish the level of access 'Does the organisation actively encourage membership from particular groups in the community e.g. young people, women, older age groups, persons with disability, ethnic minorities' etc.?'

Social Welfare

B.12 Clubs which provide training or education are encouraged, as are those who provide schemes for particular groups to develop their skills e.g. young people, the disabled, retired people.

- B.13 A number of organisations run a bar. The mere existence of a bar will not in itself be a reason for not granting relief. However, the Council focuses on the main purpose of the organisation. The Council is encouraged to examine the balance between playing and non-playing members.
- B.14 Within this area, the Council also considers whether the facilities provided relieve the Council of the need to do so, or enhance and supplement those that it does provide.

Discretionary Relief - Non-Profit Organisations including Social / Welfare / Cultural - the Council's Policy

- B.15 The Council will consider applications for discretionary rate relief from non-profit making organisations on their own merits on a case by case basis. In determining the application, the following matters will be taken in to consideration (The list is not exhaustive):
 - How the organisation supports and links into the Council's corporate vision and priorities;
 - Whether the facilities provided include education and/or training for members as a whole or for special groups;
 - The extent to which the facilities provided reduce the demand for Council services or produce savings;
 - Any membership and fee structure and whether the facilities are accessible to all residents, including whether there are concessions for certain groups, for example people on a low income or young people under 18;
 - If covered by a membership scheme, membership numbers and the number and percentage of these members that are local residents; and
 - If the organisation has due regard to equality issues and if its facilities are used by all members of the community, for example black and minority ethnic residents, people over 50 and people with disabilities.
- B.16 The Council will also require additional financial information including:
 - If the organisation runs a bar or food provision, the level of income from this activity and how this money is used.; and
 - Whether the organisation operates at a local or national level and where appropriate, the local and national funding streams and financial position of the organisation.
- B.17 The Council currently grants discretionary relief in accordance with the following table:

Category	Description	Review Period	Review Period Non-
		Charities (from 1st April	Charities (from 1st April
		2014)	2014)
1	Village Hall / Community Centre	5 Years	2 Years
2	Youth Clubs	5 Years	2 Years
3	Sporting Organisations	5 Years	2 Years

4	Social Welfare	5 Years	2 Years
5	Cultural	5 Years	2 Years
6	Charity Shops	1 Year	1 Year

The relief for categories 1 to 5 will be reviewed every five years for charities and every two years for non-charities.

Appendix C

Discretionary Relief - Rural Rate Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients

Discretionary Relief - Rural Rate Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients

What are the qualifying criteria for Mandatory Relief?

- C.1 For a Post Office or General Store to be entitled to 50% Mandatory Relief, all the following criteria must be met:
 - The Rateable Value of the property must not exceed £8,500 (from 1 April 2010);
 - The property must be used as a Post Office or a General Store (see below for definition), or both;
 - The property must be the only Post Office or the only General Store within the Rural Settlement.
- C.2 For a Public House or Petrol Filling Station to be entitled to 50% Mandatory Relief, all the following criteria must be met:
 - The Rateable Value of the property must not exceed £12,500 from 1 April 2010);
 - The property must be used as a Public House (see below for definition) or a Petrol Filling Station (see below for definition); and
 - The property must be the only Public House or the only Petrol Filling Station within the Rural Settlement.
- C.3 For a village food shop to be entitled to 50% Mandatory Relief, all the following criteria must be met:
 - The Rateable Value of the property must not exceed £8,500 from 1 April 2010); and
 - The property must be used as a shop selling mainly food (see below for definition).

What rural settlements exist within the Teignbridge District Council's area?

C.4 The following are deemed to be rural settlements within the Council's area. The boundary of each settlement is the same as the Parish boundary, except where otherwise defined:

Abbotskerswell; Ashcombe; Ashton; Bickington; Bishopsteignton (includes Luton); Bridford; Brimley

Broadhempston; Buckfast; Buckland-in-the-Moor; Caton (includes Alston and Goodstone); Christow

Chudleigh Knighton; Cockwood (includes Cofton and Eastdon); Coffinswell; Dawlish Warren; Denbury and Torbryan; Doddiscombsleigh; Dunchideock; Dunsford; Haccombe-with-Combe; Haytor Vale; Hennock; Heathfield; Holcombe; Holcombe Burnell (includes Longdown); Ide; Ideford; Ilford Park; Ilsington; Ipplepen; Kenn; Kennford; Kenton; Knowle (near Ashburton); Liverton; Lustleigh; Mamhead; Manaton; Moretonhampstead; North Bovey; Pathfinder Village; Ponsworthy; Poundsgate; Powderham; Rew (near Ashburton); Shaldon (includes Ringmore);

Shillingford St. George; Starcross; Stokeinteignhead; Tedburn St. Mary; Teigngrace; Trusham; Whilborough; Whitestone Widecombe-in-the-Moor, Woodland.

What is the definition of a General Store?

C.5 For the purposes of Rural Rate Relief, 'General Store' means a business or trade, which wholly or mainly sells by retail both food (other than confectionery) for human consumption and general household goods. Where there are two or more General Stores within the same Rural Settlement, none can qualify for Mandatory Relief on that basis, although if one of them functions as a Post Office or a Food Shop relief may be claimed independently on that ground. However, both a General Store and a Post Office in the same Rural Settlement will qualify for Mandatory Relief, provided that, they both meet the criteria. Although a General Store or a Post Office may not meet the criteria for Mandatory Relief, they may still be eligible to apply for Discretionary Relief.

What is the definition of a Public House?

C.6 For the purposes of Rural Rate Relief, 'Public House' means any premises as defined in the Licensing Act 2003, which has a premises license authorising sale by retail of alcohol for consumption on the premises. In addition, the premises must be used principally for retail sales of alcohol to members of the public for consumption on the premises, and sales must not be subject to the condition that buyers reside at or consume food on the premises.

What is the definition of a Petrol Filling Station?

C.7 For the purposes of Rural Rate Relief, 'Petrol Filling Station' means premises where petrol or other automotive fuels are sold retail to the general public for fuelling motor vehicles intended or adapted for use on roads.

What is the definition of a Food Shop?

C.8 For the purpose of Rural Rate Relief, 'Food Shop' means a trade or business consisting wholly or mainly of the sale by retail of food for human consumption (excluding confectionery and catering – in this context catering means any supply of food for consumption on the premises on which it is supplied and any supply of hot food for consumption off the premises). This definition may also include shops, which sell mainly household foods and which may partly also sell hot take away food or food consumed on the premises. But shops whose main business is a restaurant, tearoom, take-away, or confectionery sales are not food shops and so will not qualify for mandatory relief.

What are the qualifying criteria for Discretionary Relief?

C.9 The Council may grant up to 50% Discretionary Relief in respect of any property which qualifies for 50% Mandatory Relief and the Council may also grant up to 100% Discretionary Relief to any rural business which does not meet the mandatory provisions. It should be noted that for 2017 onwards Central Government has requested that Council grant 50% discretionary relief to all

ratepayers who receive 50% mandatory rural rate relief.

Rural Rate Relief - Mandatory Relief recipients, the Council's Policy for granting discretionary relief.

C.10 As Central Government has requested and fully funds any additional relief granted to ratepayers who receive mandatory rural rate relief, the Council will automatically grant the additional 50% until such time as primarily legislation is changed. The Council will in any event look to review all discretionary relief for rural premises every five years.

Appendix D

Discretionary Relief - Premises within Rural Settlements

Discretionary Relief - Premises within Rural Settlements

- D.1 In addition to having the ability to grant discretionary relief to those in receipt of mandatory relief, the Local Government and Rating Act 1997 allows discretionary relief of up to 100% to be granted where the rateable value is £16,500 or less and:
 - a. Property is used for purposes which are of benefit to the local community; and
 - b. It would be reasonable for the billing authority to award relief, having regards to the Council's Council Taxpayers.
- D.2 As with most discretionary relief, part of the cost, is met by Central Government and the balance from local sources.
- D.3 The main criteria for granting discretionary relief in respect of rural rate relief is that premises are used to benefit the local community.

Benefit to the local community

- D.4 Whilst each application for the relief will be considered on its own merits, there are certain factors which weigh heavily in the decision-making process. It is this Council's belief that the spirit of the legislation is to assist businesses and amenities, which contribute significantly to the quality of life of the people who have their main home in the Rural Settlement.
- D.5 To be successful for consideration, a business must show that its existence is a significant benefit to the local community with the majority of local residents directly benefiting from services or facilities provided by that business

Rural Rate Relief - the Council's Policy for granting discretionary relief.

- D.6 The Council will also consider applications for a discretionary rural rate relief from all ratepayers, not entitled to mandatory relief up to a maximum of 100%.
- D.7 In determining the application the following matters will be taken in to consideration:
 - Holiday accommodation will not receive assistance;
 - Ratepayers with low turnover and/or profits receive more help. Profitable businesses
 which have the means to pay their rates without resulting in significant adverse effect on
 the delivery of goods and services to the community are not given rate relief;
 - Isolated communities, those with few facilities and villages/small towns in danger of losing their shops are given preference;
 - Shops and services considered to be of significant value to the community are given greater weighting in the decision process; and

- The granting of any discretionary relief is reasonable having regard to the effect on taxpayers of the Council;
- D.8 The Council will in any event look to review all discretionary relief for rural premises every five years.

Appendix E

Discretionary Relief - Localism Act 2011

Discretionary Relief - Localism Act 2011

General explanation

- E.1 Section 69 of the Localism Act 2011 amended Section 47 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988. These provisions allow all Councils to grant discretionary relief in **any** circumstances where it feels fit having regards to the effect on the Council Tax payers of its area.
- E.2 The provisions are designed to give authorities flexibility in granting relief where it is felt that to do so would be of benefit generally to the area and be reasonable given the financial effect to Council Tax payers. An example where the Council has granted relief in the past are where premises were affected by flooding.

Discretionary Relief - Localism - the Council's Policy

- E.3 Applications will be considered from any ratepayer who wishes to apply. However, where a ratepayer is suffering hardship or severe difficulties in paying their rates liability then relief can be granted under the existing provisions as laid down by Section 49 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988. There will be no requirement to grant relief in such cases under the Council's discretionary relief policy.
- E.4 Any ratepayer applying for discretionary rate relief under these provisions and who does not meet the criteria for existing relief (charities, non-profit making organisations etc.) may apply. When considering an application for rate relief the Council will consider whether the award of relief or discount is in the interests of the Council's Council Taxpayers given that some, or all, of the cost must be met by the Council.
- E.5 The Council is keen to attract new business to its area and may consider awarding a discount where it considers that to do so will be a significant factor in attracting the new business. Any discount awarded must be in the interest of Council Taxpayers
- E.6 The Council reserves the right to refuse relief if the organisation does not meet the Council's priorities.
- E.7 A formal application from the ratepayer will be required in each case and any relief will be granted in line with State Aid requirements as specified within section 5 of this policy.
- E.8 Applications for discretionary relief where the Valuation Office have refused or disallowed a backdated change will not be accepted.

Appendix F

Local Newspaper Relief

- F.1 This is a relief that will be awarded until 2025 and the Government is not changing the legislation around the reliefs available to these properties. Central Government will reimburse local authorities that use their discretionary relief powers (under section 47(3)) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 to grant relief in line with the eligibility criteria set out in this guidance.
- F.2 The Council will be compensated by Central Government through a grant under section 31 of the Local Government Act 2003.

Eligibility criteria

F.3 The scheme will provide a £1,500 relief for office space occupied by local newspapers up to a maximum of one discount per local newspaper title and per hereditament, per anum.

Local Newspapers

F.4 The relief is to be specifically for local newspapers and by that, the Council means what would be considered a "traditional local newspaper." The relief will not be available to magazines.

Office Space

F.5 The hereditament **must** be occupied by a local newspaper and wholly or mainly used as office premises for journalists and reporters.

Amount of Relief

F.6 The amount of relief is limited to a maximum of one discount per newspaper title (e.g. per newspaper name) **AND** per hereditament. As with all discretionary rate relief, any grant will be subject to State Aid limits as defined within section 5 of this policy.

Local Newspaper Relief - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief.

F.7 The Council has decided to grant relief strictly in accordance with Central Government guidelines.

Appendix G
Supporting Small Businesses Relief

- G.1 Central Government has increased the thresholds for Small Business Rate Relief from 1 April 2017 to £12,000 for the 100% relief and £15,000 for the tapered relief. They have also allowed rural rate relief to be granted up to 100% using S47 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 as a top up to the mandatory level of 50%, albeit that the rateable value limits have not been changed in respect of rural hereditaments (see section D of this policy). Unfortunately, despite these changes, some small businesses and businesses in rural areas may lose their entitlement to the relief due to increases in Rateable Value through the revaluation on 1st April 2017.
- G.2 The transitional relief scheme (provided under the Non-Domestic Rating (Chargeable Amounts) (England) Regulations 2016 No. 1265) does not provide support in respect of changes in reliefs. Therefore, those ratepayers who have lost some or all of their small business or rural rate relief may face large percentage increases in bills from 1 April 2017.
- G.3 In view of this, Central Government announced that a new scheme of relief would be made available to those ratepayers facing large increases as a result of the loss of small business or rural rate relief due to the revaluation. All authorities are encouraged to grant the relief in accordance with the guidelines laid down by Central Government and if granted strictly in accordance with guidance, the Council will be compensated by Central Government through a grant under section 31 of the Local Government Act 2003.
- G.4 The relief is known as the 'Supporting Small Businesses Scheme'

Who is eligible for the relief and how much relief will be available?

- G.5 The Supporting Small Businesses relief will help those ratepayers who as a result of the change in their rateable value at the revaluation are losing some or all of their small business or rural rate relief and, as a result, are facing large increases in their bills.
- G.6 To support these ratepayers, the Supporting Small Businesses relief will ensure that the increase per year in the bills of these ratepayers is limited **to the greater of:**
 - a. a percentage increase per annum. of 5%, 7.5%, 10%, 15% and 15% 2017/18 to 2021/22 all plus inflation (unlike the transitional relief scheme under the Chargeable Amount regulations). For the first year of the scheme the percentage increase is taken against the bill for 31 March 2017 after small business rate relief or rural rate relief; **or**
 - b. a cash value of £600 per year (£50 per month).
- G.7 This cash minimum increase ensures that those ratepayers paying nothing or very small

amounts in 2016/17 after small business rate relief are brought into paying something.

- In the first year of the scheme, this means all ratepayers losing some or all of their small business rate relief or rural rate relief will see the increase in their bill capped at £600. The cash minimum increase is £600 per year thereafter. This means that ratepayers who in 2016/17 paid nothing under small business rate relief and are losing all of their entitlement to relief (i.e. moving from £6,000 rateable value or less to more than £15,000) would under this scheme be paying £3,000 in year 5.
- G.9 The Government has also decided that those on the Supporting Small Businesses relief scheme whose 2017 rateable values are £51,000 or more will not be liable to pay the supplement (1.3p) to fund small business rate relief while they are eligible for the Supporting Small Businesses relief scheme.
- G.10 Ratepayers will remain in the Supporting Small Businesses relief scheme for either 5 years or until they reach the bill they would have paid without the scheme (this would be the charge payable as their true rates payable or the charge calculated under the Non-Domestic Rating (Chargeable Amounts) (England) Regulations 2016).
- G.11 A change of ratepayer will not affect eligibility for the Supporting Small Businesses relief scheme **but** eligibility will be lost if the property falls vacant or becomes occupied by a charity or Community Amateur Sports Club.
- G.12 The rules for state aid (as detailed in section 5 of this policy) shall apply when considering Supporting Small Businesses Relief.

Recalculation of relief

- G.13 The amount of relief awarded under the Supporting Small Businesses relief scheme will be recalculated in the event of a change of circumstances including the following:
 - This could include, for example, a backdated change to the rateable value or the hereditament; or
 - The awarding of another relief.
- G.14 The Council will, in effect, calculate the award on a daily basis taking into account the above, and the relief will be re-calculated if the rateable value changes.

Other Reliefs

G.15 Hereditaments eligible for charity or Community Amateur Sports Club relief or hereditaments which are unoccupied are not eligible for Supporting Small Businesses Relief. Likewise, the same principle applies to properties for which a Section 44A certificate has been

granted (apportionment of rateable values for partly occupied properties). The presence of a section 44A certificate will not further reduce the bill found under the Supporting Small Business scheme.

G.16 In accordance with Central Government guidelines, all other discretionary reliefs, will be considered **after** the application of Supporting Small Businesses relief.

Supporting Small Businesses Relief - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief.

G.17 The Council has decided to grant relief strictly in accordance with Central Government guidelines

Appendix H

Public House Relief

- H.1 This is a temporary relief for 2020/21 only and the Government is not changing the legislation around the reliefs available to premises. Central Government will reimburse local authorities that use their discretionary relief powers (under section 47(3)) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988) to grant £5000 relief in line with the eligibility criteria set out in guidance to be produced by Central Government. It should be noted that, until the Budget in March 2020, the relief was only set at £1000.
- H.2 Central Government guidelines have been issued and it has been established that any amount granted will be reimbursed by a section 31 grant.

Eligibility criteria

- H.3 The Council's policy, in line with Central Government requirements, will provide a relief of up to £5,000 for all eligible public houses who have a rateable value of less than £100,000 on 1st April 2020.
- H.4 The definition of a 'Public House' means any premises as defined in the Licensing Act 2003, which has a premises license authorising sale by retail of alcohol for consumption on the premises. In addition, the premises **must** be used principally for retail sales of alcohol to members of the public for consumption on the premises, and sales must not be subject to the condition that buyers reside at or consume food on the premises.
- H.5 It will be for the Council to decide whether any premises falls within the definition give in the above paragraph. No relief shall be given where the premises are unoccupied.

Other Reliefs

H.4 Public House relief will be granted after applying any other mandatory reliefs and reductions

Public House Relief - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief.

H.5 The Council has decided to grant relief strictly in accordance with Central Government guidelines.

Appendix I

Discretionary Business Rate Relief Scheme

- In March 2017, Central Government announced that it would make available a discretionary fund of £300 million over four years from 2017-18 to support those businesses that face the steepest increases in their business rates bills as a result of the revaluation. Government determined that Councils would be best placed to determine how this fund should be targeted and administered to support those businesses and locations within their area that are in the greatest need.
- 1.2 Every authority within England is to be provided with a share of a £300 million fund to support their local businesses. This is to be administered through billing authorities' discretionary relief powers under section 47 of the Local Government Act 1988.
- 1.3 Government also believes that local authorities are best placed to judge the particular circumstances of local ratepayers and direct the funding where it is most needed to support local economies.
- 1.4 The funding is not provided equally over the four-year period but in the following approximate proportions:

Year 1 (2017/18) 58%

Year 2 (2018/19) 28%

Year 3 (2019/20) 12%

Year 4 (2020/21) 2%

- 1.5 Councils will be compensated for any relief granted under section 31 of the Local Government Act 2003. The Government has decided that any underspend **cannot** be transferred from one year to the next.
- I.6 A key criteria of reimbursement will be that all Billing Authorities will consult with major precepting authorities when formulating their schemes.
- 1.7 The financial effects to the Council of the Discretionary Business Rates Relief Scheme are shown in the following table

Amount of discretionary fund awarded (£000s) - Teignbridge District Council			
2017-18	2018-19	2019-20	2020-21
294	143	59	8

Consultation

- 1.8 The Council has consulted with the major preceptors in relation to this scheme and has taken their comments into account when determining the eligibility criteria. This is an essential part of the Discretionary Business Rates Relief Scheme and is in line with the grant determination issued by the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) No.31/3071.
- I.9 The grant determination states that a condition of the fund is that consultation is undertaken with 'relevant authorities'. Relevant authorities for the purposes of this scheme means:
 - a. Any major precepting authority; and
 - b. Any combined authority.
- I.10 In the case of Teignbridge District Council the major precepting authorities have been consulted namely:
 - a. Devon County Council
 - b. Police and Crime Commissioner for Devon and Cornwall; and
 - c. Devon and Somerset Fire and Rescue Service.

State Aid

I.11 The rules relating to State Aid (as defined within section 5 of this policy) apply. The Council will ensure full compliance in this area to ensure that relief can be given to the most deserving ratepayers.

Decisions by the Council

- I.12 Decisions by the Council are made directly in line with the Scheme of Delegation as outlined within section 7 of this policy. Any decision to award relief under this scheme will follow the core principles of the Council's discretionary relief policy as defined by section 3.8.
- It should be noted that whilst the funding from Central Government for Discretionary Business Rate Relief Scheme is limited, the decision of the Council whether to award any relief under this scheme will not take account of the level of any funding.

Discretionary Business Rate Relief Scheme- the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief.

I.14 The scheme is designed to assist ratepayers who have suffered increases in their rate liability as a result of the 2017 revaluation.

- 1.15 In assessing any potential entitlement to an award under this scheme, the Council will compare the following:
 - i. The rate liability of the ratepayer as 31 March 2017 after any reliefs and reductions; and
 - ii. The rate liability of the ratepayer at 1 April 2017 taking into account any transitional relief, relief or reductions.
- 1.16 There are two parts to the scheme in which ratepayers will be considered:
 - Part A Formula based for financial years 2017/18 & 2018/19 only
 - Part B Case by case for four years from 2017/18 until 2020/2021

Part A - Formula based criteria

- A Relief will be awarded where the calculation in I.15 above would result in an increase of more than 2%.
- Relief will be awarded where the calculation in I.15 above results in an increase of at least £100.00 per annum. Relief will be paid up to a maximum of £3,000 (these amounts may be amended. These will be approved by the S151 Officer in conjunction with the Finance Portfolio Holder);
- C Relief will only be granted to premises that are liable for occupied rates. No relief will be awarded to unoccupied premises
- D Relief will only be granted where the rateable value is less than £200,000
- E Relief will only be granted to ratepayers who were in occupation at 31 March 2017 and in occupation on 1 April 2017 and for each day subsequent.
- F Ratepayers taking up occupation after 1 April 2017 will not be eligible for relief on the basis that new ratepayers would not have suffered from increases as a result of revaluation
- G Relief will be targeted to local businesses and not those businesses that are national or multinational in nature. Local businesses are, for the purpose of this scheme, those which have premises wholly or predominantly in the Devon area.
- H Relief may be awarded for more than one premises as long as all other criteria are met.
- I Relief under Part A will not be awarded where:
 - mandatory relief has been granted
 - the ratepayer is a public body
 - the ratepayer has been granted a reduction under S44a of the Local Government Finance Act 1988;
- J Additional discretionary relief will not be awarded for rateable value increases after 1 April 2017
- K Relief will not be awarded for premises which are wholly or mainly used for:

- i. Financial services e.g. banks, building societies, cash points, bureau de change, payday lenders, betting shops, pawn brokers etc.;
- ii. Medical services e.g. hospitals, doctors, dentists etc.; and
- iii. Professional services e.g. accountants, solicitors, estate agents, tax advisers, insurance agents etc.;
- L. Relief will not be awarded to any educational establishments.

Part B - Case by case basis

Where any ratepayer can demonstrate that they have experienced financial difficulties as a result of revaluation the council will consider these on a case by case basis. The Council will take into account:

- the amount of the increase in rate liability due to the revaluation;
- the amount of rates in relation to other business expenses and income of the business;
- the amount of reserves held by the business, this will include consideration of the adequacy of the reserves to meet future obligations;
- the ability of the business to pay the increase;
- how the business fits in with the Council's priorities; and
- the nature / purpose of the business and where the business wholly or mainly operates from.

Applications for relief under this scheme

I.17 The Council is keen to identify ratepayers who may qualify for the relief and as such will look to encourage certain ratepayers to apply. The Council will look to simplify the application process wherever possible, but it will expect any ratepayers to provide such information as is required by the Council to support their application

Amount of Relief

1.18 The amount of relief under Part A is tapered and will be calculated as follows:

2017/18

Award = Increase in rate liability calculated in I.15 LESS 2%. For the avoidance of doubt, relief will only be awarded where the ratepayer has an increase of at least 2%. The award will reduce the increase down to 2% with the proviso that the maximum award will be £3,000 and no award will be made if the increase would be less than £100. (These amounts may be amended. These will be approved by the S151 Officer in conjunction with the Finance Portfolio Holder).

2018/19

Award = 2017/18 award x 50% (for clarity this will be half of the relief awarded in 2017/18)

2019/20

Award = 2019/20 award x 40% (for clarity this will be forty percent of the relief awarded in 2018/19)

I.19 For 2017/18, 2018/19 and 2019/20 most of the funding will be given under part A but part of this will be retained to be used under part B (on a case by case basis). For **2020/21** all of the funding will be granted under part B.

Variation and amendment of relief under the scheme

- As with all reliefs, the amount of relief awarded under the Discretionary Businesses Rates relief scheme will be recalculated in the event of a change of circumstances. In effect, relief is calculated on a daily basis in line with the ratepayer's liability on that day. This will include, for example, a backdated change to the rateable value of the hereditament. This change of circumstances could arise during the year in question or during a later year.
- 1.21 The Non-Domestic Rating (Discretionary Relief) Regulations 1989 (S.I. 1989/1059) requires the Council to provide ratepayers with at least one year's notice in writing before any decision to revoke or vary a decision so as to increase the amount the ratepayer has to pay takes effect. Such a revocation or variation of a decision can only take effect at the end of a financial year. But within these regulations, the Council may still make decisions which are conditional upon eligibility criteria or rules for calculating relief which allow the amount of relief to be amended within the year to reflect changing circumstances.

Appendix J

Retail Discount

- J.1 The Government announced on 29 October 2018 that it will provide a business rates Retail Discount scheme for occupied retail properties with a rateable value of less than £51,000 in each of the years 2019-20 and 2020-21. However, since that time, the scheme has been substantially changed and a new **Expanded Retail Discount Scheme** has been put in place with effect from 1st April 2020. This section (J) details the provision of the Retail Discount Scheme for 2019/20. The Expanded Retail Discount Scheme can be found within Section K of this policy
- J.2 The value of discount should be one third of the bill and must be applied after mandatory reliefs and other discretionary reliefs funded by section 31 grants have been applied.
- J.3 Where an authority applies a locally funded relief, under section 47 this must be applied after the Retail Discount.
- J.4 As this is a measure for 2019-20 only, the Government is not changing the legislation around the reliefs available to properties. Instead the Government will, in line with the eligibility criteria defined by them, reimburse any authorities that use their discretionary relief powers, introduced by the Localism Act (under section 47 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988, as amended) to grant relief.
- J.5 It is for the Council to adopt a local scheme and determine in each individual case when to grant relief under section 47.

Who is eligible for the relief?

- J.6 Properties that will benefit from the relief will be occupied hereditaments with a rateable value of less than £51,000, that are wholly or mainly being used as shops, restaurants, cafes and drinking establishments. The Government consider shops, restaurants, cafes and drinking establishments to mean:
 - i. Hereditaments that are being used for the sale of goods to visiting members of the public:
 - Shops (such as: florists, bakers, butchers, grocers, greengrocers, jewellers, stationers, off licences, chemists, newsagents, hardware stores, supermarkets, etc)
 - Charity shops
 - Opticians
 - Post offices
 - Furnishing shops/ display rooms (such as: carpet shops, double glazing, garage doors)
 - Car/ caravan show rooms

- Second hand car lots
- Markets
- Petrol stations
- Garden centres
- Art galleries (where art is for sale/hire)

ii. Hereditaments that are being used for the provision of the following services to visiting members of the public:

- Hair and beauty services (such as: hair dressers, nail bars, beauty salons, tanning shops, etc)
- Shoe repairs/ key cutting
- Travel agents
- Ticket offices e.g. for theatre
- Dry cleaners
- Launderettes
- PC/ TV/ domestic appliance repair
- Funeral directors
- Photo processing
- Tool hire
- Car hire

iii. Hereditaments that are being used for the sale of food and/ or drink to visiting members of the public:

- Restaurants
- Takeaways
- Sandwich shops
- Coffee shops
- Pubs
- Bars
- J.7 To qualify for the relief the hereditament should be wholly or mainly being used as a shop, restaurant, cafe or drinking establishment. In a similar way to other reliefs (such as charity relief), this is a test on use rather than occupation. Therefore, hereditaments which are occupied but not wholly or mainly used for the qualifying purpose will not qualify for the relief.

Hereditaments that are not likely to receive relief under the scheme

J.8 The list below sets out the types of uses that the Government does **not** consider to be retail use for the purpose of this relief. Again, it is for local authorities to determine for themselves

whether particular properties are broadly similar in nature to those below and, if so, to consider them not eligible for the relief under their local scheme.

i. Hereditaments that are being used for the provision of the following services to visiting members of the public:

- Financial services (e.g. banks, building societies, cash points, bureaux de change, payday lenders, betting shops, pawn brokers)
- Other services (e.g. estate agents, letting agents, employment agencies)
- Medical services (e.g. vets, dentists, doctors, osteopaths, chiropractors)
- Professional services (e.g. solicitors, accountants, insurance agents/ financial advisers, tutors)
- Post office sorting offices

ii. Hereditaments that are not reasonably accessible to visiting members of the public

Generally speaking, Government also does not consider other assembly or leisure uses beyond those listed to be retail uses for the purpose of the discount. For example, cinemas, theatres and museums are outside the scope of the scheme, as are nightclubs and music venues. Hereditaments used for sport or physical recreation (e.g. gyms) are also outside the scope of the discount. Where there is doubt, the Council will exercise discretion.

How much relief will be available?

- J.9 The eligibility for the relief and the relief itself will be assessed and calculated on a daily basis. The following formula should be used to determine the amount of relief to be granted for a chargeable day for particular hereditament in the financial year 2019-20:
- J.10 Amount of relief to be granted = V / 3 where V is the daily charge for the hereditament for the chargeable day after the application of any mandatory relief and any other discretionary reliefs.

Retail Discount - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief.

J.11 The Council has decided to grant relief strictly in accordance with Central Government guidelines.

Appendix K

Expanded Retail Discount Scheme (2020/21)

- K.1 In response to the coronavirus pandemic (Covid-19), in the Budget on 11th March 2020, the Government announced that it would provide a discount of 100% to all those premises that received Retail Discount and extend it to include the leisure and hospitality sectors.
- K.2 Following the announcement on 23 March 2020 of further measures to limit the spread of Covid-19, the Government confirmed that some of the exclusions for this relief have been removed, so that retail, leisure, and hospitality properties that will have had to close as a result of the restriction measures will now be eligible for the relief.
- K.3 This relief will apply to occupied retail, leisure and hospitality properties in the year 2020/21.

K.4 There will be no rateable value limit on the relief.

Who is eligible for the relief?

- K.5 Properties that will benefit from the relief will be occupied hereditaments that are wholly or mainly being used:
 - a. as shops, restaurants, cafes, drinking establishments, cinemas and live music venues,
 - b. for assembly and leisure; or
 - c. as hotels, guest & boarding premises and self-catering accommodation.
- K.6 The Council consider shops, restaurants, cafes, drinking establishments, cinemas and live music venues to mean:
 - i. Hereditaments that are being used for the sale of goods to visiting members of the public:
 - Shops (such as: florists, bakers, butchers, grocers, greengrocers, jewellers, stationers, off licences, chemists, newsagents, hardware stores, supermarkets, etc);
 - Charity shops;
 - Opticians;
 - Post offices;
 - Furnishing shops/ display rooms (such as: carpet shops, double glazing, garage doors);
 - Car/caravan show rooms;
 - Second-hand car lots;
 - Markets;
 - Petrol stations:
 - Garden centres; and
 - Art galleries (where art is for sale/hire).

ii. Hereditaments that are being used for the provision of the following

services to visiting members of the public:

- Hair and beauty services (such as: hairdressers, nail bars, beauty salons, tanning shops, etc)
- Shoe repairs/key cutting
- Travel agents
- Ticket offices e.g. for theatre
- Dry cleaners
- Launderettes
- PC/TV/domestic appliance repair
- Funeral directors
- Photo processing
- Tool hire
- Car hire
- Employment agencies
- Estate agents and letting agents
- Betting shops

iii. Hereditaments that are being used for the sale of food and/or drink to visiting members of the public:

- Restaurants
- Takeaways
- Sandwich shops
- Coffee shops
- Pubs
- Bars

iv. Hereditaments which are being used as cinemas

v. Hereditaments that are being used as live musicvenues:

- For the purposes of this policy live music venues are hereditaments wholly or mainly used for the performance of live music for the purpose of entertaining an audience. Hereditaments cannot be considered a live music venue for the purpose of business rates relief where a venue is wholly or mainly used as a nightclub or a theatre, for the purposes of the Town and Country Planning (Use Classes) Order 1987 (as amended).
- Hereditaments can be a live music venue even if used for other activities, but only if those other activities (i) are merely ancillary or incidental to the performance of live music (e.g. the sale/supply of alcohol to audience members) or (ii) do not affect the fact that the primary activity for the premises is the performance of live music (e.g. because those other activities are insufficiently regular or frequent, such as a polling station or a fortnightly community event).
- There may be circumstances in which it is difficult to tell whether an activity is a performance of live music or, instead, the playing of recorded music.

Although the Council would expect this would be clear in most circumstances, guidance on this may be found in Chapter 16 of the statutory guidance issued in April 2018 under section 182 of the Licensing Act 2003.

- K.7 The Council considers assembly and leisure to mean:
 - Hereditaments that are being used for the provision of sport, leisure and facilities to visiting members of the public (including for the viewing of such activities).
 - Sports grounds and clubs
 - Museums and art galleries
 - Nightclubs
 - Sport and leisure facilities
 - Stately homes and historic houses
 - Theatres
 - Tourist attractions
 - Gyms
 - Wellness centres, spas, massage parlours
 - Casinos, gambling clubs and bingo halls
 - ii. Hereditaments that are being used for the assembly of visiting members of the public.
 - Public halls
 - Clubhouses, clubs and institutions
- K.8 The Council considers hotels, guest & boarding premises and self-catering accommodation to mean:
 - i. Hereditaments where the non-domestic part is being used for the provision of living accommodation as a business:
 - Hotels, Guest and Boarding Houses
 - Holiday homes
 - Caravan parks and sites
- K.9 To qualify for the relief, the hereditament should be wholly or mainly being used for the above qualifying purposes. In a similar way to other reliefs (such as charity relief), this is a test on use rather than occupation. Therefore, hereditaments which are occupied but not wholly or mainly used for the qualifying purpose will not qualify for the relief. For the avoidance of doubt, hereditaments which have closed temporarily due to the government's advice on COVID19 should be treated as occupied for the purposes of this relief.
 - K.10 The list set out above is not intended to be exhaustive as it would be impossible to list the many and varied uses that exist within the qualifying purposes. There will also be mixed uses. However, it is intended to be a guide as to the types of uses that the Council considers for this purpose to be eligible for relief. The Council will determine whether particular properties not listed are broadly similar in nature to those above and, if so, to consider them eligible for the relief. Conversely,

properties that are not broadly similar in nature to those listed above should not be eligible for the relief.

K.11 The list below sets out the types of uses that the Council does not consider to be an eligible use for the purpose of this relief. Again, it is for the Council to determine for themselves whether particular properties are broadly similar in nature to those below and, if so, to consider them not eligible for the relief under their local scheme.

i. Hereditaments that are being used for the provision of the following services to visiting members of the public

- Financial services (e.g. banks, building societies, cash points, bureaux de change, short-term loan providers)
- Medical services (e.g. vets, dentists, doctors, osteopaths, chiropractors)
- Professional services (e.g. solicitors, accountants, insurance agents/ financial advisers)
- Post office sorting offices

ii. Hereditaments that are not reasonably accessible to visiting members of the public

K.12 In line with the legal restrictions in section 47(8A) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988, Council may not grant the discount to itself or a precepting authority.

How much relief will be available?

- K.13 The total amount of government-funded relief available for each property for 2020/21 under this scheme is 100% of the bill, after mandatory reliefs and, other discretionary reliefs funded by section 31 grants have been applied, excluding those where local authorities have used their wider discretionary relief powers introduced by the Localism Act which are not funded by section 31 grants.
- K.14 The eligibility for the discount and the discount itself will be assessed and calculated on a daily basis. The following formula should be used to determine the amount of relief to be granted for a chargeable day for a particular hereditament in the financial year 2020/21
- K.15 The amount of relief to be granted = V, where V is the daily charge for the hereditament for the chargeable day after the application of any mandatory relief and any other discretionary reliefs, excluding those where local authorities have used their discretionary relief powers introduced by the Localism Act which are not funded by section 31 grants. This will be calculated ignoring any prior year adjustments in liabilities which fall to be liable on the day.

K.16 Ratepayers that occupy more than one property will be entitled to relief for each of their eligible properties.

Expanded Retail Discount - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief.

K.17 The Council has decided to grant relief strictly in accordance with Central Government guidelines.

Appendix L

Nursery Discount Scheme (2020/21)

L.1 The Government announced a business rates Nursery Discount on 18 March 2020. This relief will apply to hereditaments occupied by providers on Ofsted's Early Years Register and wholly or mainly used for the provision of the Early Years Foundation Stage and which are subject to business rates in the year 2020/21. There will be no rateable value limit on the relief and Ofsted will ensure that all local authorities can access the Ofsted Early Years Register to help authorities identify eligible properties.

Who is eligible for the relief?

- L.2 Properties that will benefit from the relief will be hereditaments occupied by providers on Ofsted's Early Years Register and wholly or mainly used for the provision of the Early Years Foundation Stage.
- L.3 To qualify for the relief the hereditament should be wholly or mainly being used for the above qualifying purpose. In a similar way to other reliefs (such as charity relief), this is a test on use rather than occupation. Therefore, hereditaments which are occupied but not wholly or mainly used for the qualifying purpose will not qualify for the relief. For the avoidance of doubt, hereditaments which have closed temporarily due to the government's advice on COVID19 should be treated as occupied for the purposes of this relief.
- L.4 In line with the legal restrictions in section 47(8A) of the Local Government Finance Act 1988, the Council may not grant the discount to itself or a precepting authority.

How much relief will be available?

- L.5 The total amount of government-funded relief available for each property for 2020/21 under this scheme is 100% of the bill, after mandatory reliefs and other discretionary reliefs funded by section 31 grants have been applied, excluding those where local authorities have used their wider discretionary relief powers introduced by the Localism Act which are not funded by section 31 grants.
- L.6 The eligibility for the discount and the discount itself will be assessed and calculated on a daily basis. The following formula should be used to determine the amount of relief to be granted for a chargeable day for a particular hereditament in the financial year 2020/21:
- L.7 The Amount of relief to be granted = V, where V is the daily charge for the hereditament for the

chargeable day after the application of any mandatory relief and any other discretionary reliefs, and those where local authorities have used their discretionary relief powers introduced by the Localism Act which are not funded by section 31 grants. This is calculated ignoring any prior year adjustments in liabilities which fall to be liable on the day.

L.8 Ratepayers that occupy more than one property will be entitled to relief for each of their eligible properties

Nursery Discount - the Council's policy for granting discretionary relief.

L.9 The Council has decided to grant relief strictly in accordance with Central Government guidelines.

Appendix M

Section 49 - Hardship Relief

Section 49 - Hardship Relief

General explanation

M.1 The Council is able to exercise its discretion under Section 49 of the Local Government Finance Act 1988 to provide either partial or full relief for non-domestic rate payments in cases of hardship where it would be reasonable to do so having due regard to the interests of council tax payers in general.

Section 49 Hardship Relief - the Council's Policy

- M.2 The Council will consider applications for hardship relief from individuals and organisations based on their own merits on a case-by-case basis. Service Lead Revenue, Benefits and Customer Support will consider applications. Application forms are available from the Council.
- M.3 In making decisions on whether to award the relief the Council takes into account the following criteria (not listed in any priority):
 - Reduction or remission of rates on grounds of hardship will normally be the exception rather than the rule;
 - Normally the Council only supports otherwise viable businesses that are suffering a temporary setback;
 - Consideration of all relevant factors affecting the ability of a business/ratepayer to meet their current and future liability for rates must be taken into account;
 - The "interests" of Council Tax payers will be considered in the wider sense, e.g. if the employment prospects in the district would be worsened by a company going out of business, or if a particular public facility would be withdrawn if not supported;
 - The business must be able to demonstrate a loss of trade or business. The Council will look at evidence, such as business accounts, to substantiate any such claim and the business will need to include any forecast of the future position;
 - Applicants will be required to produce a business case overview, that sets out their reasoning as to why they should be considered for Hardship Relief and they need to be able to demonstrate the practical actions that they are taking to sustain the business in the future;
 - Applications will only be considered where signed by the ratepayer, or, where an organisation is the ratepayer, an appropriately authorised representative of the organisation; and
 - The ratepayer will provide additional information as deemed necessary by the Council to be essential in order for a fair evaluation of the application.
- M.4 An award will be granted only for the period for which there is clear evidence of hardship for the ratepayer concerned.

Appendix N

Section 44A - Partly Occupied Hereditaments

Section 44a - Partly Occupied Hereditaments

General explanation

N.1 A ratepayer is liable for the full non-domestic rate whether a property is wholly occupied or only partly occupied. Where a property is partly occupied for a **short term**, the local authority has discretion in certain cases to award relief in respect of the unoccupied part.

How will the relief be provided?

- N.2 The Council will consider written (including email) applications. The ratepayer will need to provide the following:
 - a. A detailed plan of the premises clearly identifying the occupied and unoccupied areas;
 - b. Access to the premises so that they can be inspected fully by the Council's representative;
 - c. Details of how long the premises are likely to be temporarily unoccupied;
 - d. Details of any future plans to occupy the premises; and
 - e. Full contact details of the ratepayer.

Section 44a Partly Occupied Hereditaments - the Council's Policy

- N.3 The Council will also consider applications for S44a from all ratepayers, whose premises meet the criteria. Each case will be considered on its own merits on a case-by-case basis. The Service Lead Revenue, Benefits and Customer Support will consider applications.
- N.4 In determining the application the following matters will be taken in to consideration:
 - a. Whether, the premises will be unoccupied for a short term;
 - b. The reasons for the temporary un-occupation;
 - c. Whether it would be more appropriate for the ratepayer to apply to the Valuation Office Agency to have the premises reassessed; and
 - d. Whether it is reasonable to grant the relief;
- N.5 The Council will grant any relief based on the Valuation Office Agency's certificate (as required by the legislation). The Service Lead Revenue, Benefits and Customer Support will determine the period of any relief and it will be for a short term only. It should be noted that where the premises is not otherwise exempt from unoccupied property rating, the period will be 3 months maximum (6 months maximum where the premises are qualifying industrial hereditaments).
- N.6 We will not normally give relief under this provision where:
 - Part occupation is likely to exceed a short time;
 - Part occupation is seasonal or expected due to the nature of the organisation;
 - It appears there is no effort being taken to let, sell, re-occupy or totally vacate; or
 - It is for a retrospective period.